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Domestic Abuse & Sexual Violence Newsletter
A monthly newsletter brought to you by the
Cambridgeshire & Peterborough Domestic Abuse & Sexual Violence Partnership

July 2017
Dear Partners
We had some more great news around funding earlier this month when we found out that Cambridgeshire is to receive an award from the VAWG Transformation Fund. A partnership bid, led by the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner, was successful in securing £400,000 for the county over the next three years. The core focus of this project will be ensuring that young victims of domestic abuse/sexual violence (aged 13-19, or 24 where there are additional needs) are identified and can access specialist, community-based services which provide one to one, and group, trauma-based therapeutic/counselling services to improve their mental health and prevent further escalation of risk and need. Innovatively this service will also be accessible to young people who use violence and abuse as a result of being themselves traumatised or victims of other types of abuse. More information will be provided in a future issue of this newsletter. 

We have just released our Annual Report for 2016-17 and it can be downloaded from our website here.  This is the first time the report has included Peterborough data and services and provides a picture of the services and demand across the whole county.
Social media is one of the main ways we share information and, due to changes at Facebook, we have had to close our original page and create a new one.  Please like and follow us on our new page https://www.facebook.com/CambridgeshireDASV/
As always, this newsletter brings you a variety of updates and articles about local and national issues around domestic abuse and sexual violence.  I hope you enjoy the newsletter and remember that you can submit articles to Amanda.warburton@cambridgeshire.gov.uk
Simon Kerss
Partnership Manager




 Training update
Please see our website for details of levels and training available in the joint training offer for Cambridgeshire and Peterborough  http://www.cambsdasv.org.uk/website/training_1/86050
Next available courses
· Domestic Abuse Risk Assessment (Level 3) – 22nd November
· Domestic Abuse Typologies, 19th October
· Introduction to Domestic Abuse (Level 2) - 12th/13th October
· Engaging with Perpetrators of Domestic Abuse (Level 4) 6th November
To book: http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/learntogether/social
The Safeguarding Adults Domestic Abuse course is 1.5 days and attendees need to have completed the half day training on Making Safeguarding Personal before they attend.

Against Violence and Abuse (AVA) have a number of courses coming up. There is a charge for these courses.

Parenting Post Abuse – 6th September in London

Safeguarding Vulnerable Adults from Abuse – 5th October in London

Jail for Bedford man who assaulted woman

​Lynden Paynter, 35, of Honeysuckle Way, was handed a 19 week sentence at Huntingdon Magistrates Court on June 13 after pleading guilty to assault and criminal damage.

On May 20 at a house in Orchard Park, Cambridge, Paynter repeatedly hit his victim, a woman in her 20s, on the side of the head, chest and put her into an arm lock.

When officers arrived they found punch marks in the walls and photos of when Paynter had previously spray painted his name across the walls.

Detective Constable Dave Cooper said: "Paynter is a dangerous and manipulative individual who though that he was able to control his partner and not get caught.

"The victim has shown outstanding bravery in coming forward and disclosing the information that led to his conviction."

Paynter received 19 weeks for assault and four weeks for criminal damage to be served concurrently.

Anyone who has been a victim of domestic abuse can speak to officers on 101 or can make a report anonymously via Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111.

Violence Against Women – A Determinant of Health

Cumberland Lodge is home to an educational charity with the vision of more peaceful, tolerant and inclusive societies and our Health IDVA was privileged to attend a cross-sector, inter-disciplinary conference in there February 2017 to explore violence against women as a determinant of health.  The aim of the conference was to bring together a range of stakeholders, in a safe forum, to address questions around how to improve the response to VAW from Health professionals.
A report from the conference has now been published and the key recommendations are listed below:

· Strong leadership is required to make VAW a widely recognised ‘medical issue’ and potentially a medical specialism.

· VAW (in all its forms) should be a mandatory part of medical training and ongoing professional development.

· Healthcare professionals should be encouraged to routinely ask about violence and abuse and to maintain a professional curiosity.

· New channels should be explored to encourage women to disclose VAW, such as greater use of electronic technologies.

· Confidence should be built by routinely communicating the outcomes of referrals back to the healthcare professional who made them, and by tracking data on whether women who disclose ultimately go on to receive help.

· Longitudinal research should be conducted over the life-course of affected women, to improve awareness and understanding of the impacts of abuse in both childhood and adulthood.

· Healthcare professionals must work in partnership with other services to ensure holistic and well co-ordinated responses to VAW. Victims and survivors should not be expected to navigate complex systems themselves, nor should they be subjected to ‘referral ping-pong’ when attempting to access vital support services.

· Funding should be made available for specialist services in the third sector, so that healthcare professionals have clear and effective referral pathways to follow.

· Commissioners should be encouraged to invest in a mixture of generic and specialist provisions, backed up by clear empirical evidence and ethical standards. The evidence base could, for example, include an economic analysis of potential savings on mental health services as a consequence of early intervention.

· There should be more research into the role of faith communities in responding to VAW.

· Public health campaigns should be launched to raise awareness about VAW and to help make sexism unacceptable in all parts of society, in a similar vein to campaigns about the benefits of giving up smoking, the importance of wearing a seat belt, or the dangers of drink-driving.

· Healthcare professionals should work closely with communities to challenge VAW, taking an ‘asset-based’ approach.

· Parties involved in the fight against VAW should work together to challenge conceptions of masculinity that can be used to legitimise VAW.

· Healthcare professionals should be supported in gaining a better understanding of the structural aspects of abuse, for example of the role of material deprivation in leading to multiple disadvantages and exacerbating the problem of coercive control.
The above recommendations will be explored in more depth at a seminar in Westminster, to be held later in 2017, to which policymakers, opinion formers and medical practitioners will be invited.  The full report from the conference can be accessed here. 
HMIC and CPS release Stalking report

Her majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary and Crown Prosecution Service inspectorate have published their first report on harassment and stalking.  This new report explores the police and CPS’s response to victims of stalking and harassment and provides recommendations for best practice. The introduction suggests that victim testimonies point to stalking affecting all ages and backgrounds in society. They found that stalking was often misunderstood by the police and the CPS and went unrecognised. The report suggests a single accepted definition of stalking and harassment would help combat this problem leading the way for stalking specific powers to be used to search premises and seize evidence. The authors also identified that crime recording for these types of crimes are often inaccurate and this is important in terms of allocating police resources to decide where and how to allocate officers and how to spend local budgets. Another finding is that the police often do not see the bigger picture from the victims point of view, as they continue to record single events rather than looking at a pattern of offending behaviour.

http://www.justiceinspectorates.gov.uk/hmic/wp-content/uploads/living-in-fear-the-police-and-cps-response-to-harassment-and-stalking.pdf
Study on crimes associated with alcohol licensing
A new study published in the BMJ Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health  shows there is a moderate reduction in alcohol admission and violent and sexual assaults as a result of local alcohol licensing laws. This study used an innovative methodology to test whether local licensing laws really did have an effect on crimes and alcohol admissions compared to control areas who did not have local alcohol licensing restrictive laws. The authors used Home Office licensing data (2007–2012) to identify (1) interventions: local areas where both a cumulative impact zone and increased licensing enforcement were introduced in 2011; and (2) controls: local areas with neither.

You can access a summary of the study and a PDF of the paper here. 
Countywide Outreach for domestic abuse survivors

A full countywide outreach service will be in place for survivors of domestic abuse.  We have been working with partners to recruit to new posts that have been made available thanks to the funding we received from the Department of Communities and Local Government. The outreach provision has been funded by DCLG for one year only – we shall be working with partners to explore ways in which we might be able to sustain the work.

Cambridge Women’s Aid cover Cambridge City, South Cambs and East Cambs and Refuge cover Fenland, Huntingdonshire and Peterborough.  Referrals can be made by professionals or by self-referral.

Cambridge Women’s Aid Outreach: 01223 361215

Refuge Outreach: 07787 255821

Our leaflet for friends and family who are worried about someone who may be experiencing domestic abuse has been updated and will be sent out with this newsletter.  The leaflet is also available in Easy Read format – If you would like the Easy Read version please contact Amanda.Warburton@cambridgeshire.gov.uk
Women’s aid impact report

Women’s Aid have released their annual Impact report detailing the work and campaigns they have been involved in over 2016-17.  Campaigns such as Child First have received national coverage and aim to keep survivors and their children safe.
The report also highlights data from the National Domestic Violence Helpline that is run in partnership with Women’s Aid and Refuge:

· The freephone helpline received over 86,000 calls in 2016-17
· Over 14,000 professionals were provided with advice on supporting survivors
Upcoming work includes an online support service for 13-18 year old girls (Respect) and roll out of the Trusted Professionals Scheme.

You can read the full report at https://www.womensaid.org.uk/about-us/annual-review/
Women’s Aid have also released a report on the first year of their ‘No Woman Turned Away’ Project https://1q7dqy2unor827bqjls0c4rn-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/NWTA-Full-report.pdf?mc_cid=b457efcef9&mc_eid=273e6b246c
Facebook Safety Guide
Women’s Aid and Facebook have worked together to produce a safety guide for women using Facebook.  The guide aims to empower women to be safe online and highlights some of the ways that social media is used to perpetrate abuse.  We have uploaded the guide to our website and you can download it at http://www.cambsdasv.org.uk/website/keep_safe_online/84027
Cambridge United help to share domestic abuse messages

We have been working with Gladiator Football, who manage a number of football league websites across the UK, to highlight the links between sporting events and increases in incidents of domestic violence.  We now have a banner advert on the Cambridge United page that links to our website.  You can see the advert at the link below (scroll to the bottom of the page).
http://www.gladiatorfootball.co.uk/league-two/cambridge-united
New website for survivors to share experiences
A new resource designed to support women experiencing domestic violence and abuse has been launched on the HealthTalk charity website. The resource, developed by researchers from the Universities of Bristol and Oxford with funding from the NIHR Research for Patient Benefit Programme, includes over 30 video- and audio-recorded interviews with women who describe a range of abuse, including physical, emotional, financial and sexual abuse, and coercive and controlling behaviour.
The women’s accounts reveal that domestic abuse is not just about being ‘battered’ but can be about being subjected to coercive and controlling behaviour, such as threats of harm to the woman or other members of the family, if she does not comply with her partner’s demands. Women stressed the importance of making safety plans when preparing to leave an abusive relationship. 

http://www.bristol.ac.uk/news/2017/july/domestic-violence.html?utm_content=buffer701ef&utm_medium=social&utm_source=twitter.com&utm_campaign=buffer
http://www.healthtalk.org/peoples-experiences/domestic-violence-abuse/womens-experiences-domestic-violence-and-abuse/topics
New support organisation for male victims of domestic abuse
Men Reaching Out is a new service based in Bradford that offers support to men who are survivors of domestic abuse.  The service supports men across the UK and has a helpline and email support option. 

The Telegraph recently featured an article about Men Reaching Out: http://www.thetelegraphandargus.co.uk/news/local/localbrad/15411830.__39_Taboo_subject__39__to_be_tackled_by_new_service_launched_in_Bradford/
Helpline open Mon-Thurs 10am-3pm 01274 731020 or email menreachingout1@gmail.com
Cambridgeshire Police response to people in mental health crisis 
hailed a success

POLICE and Crime Commissioner, Jason Ablewhite has marked the first anniversary of Cambridgeshire’s Integrated Mental Health Team in Police Headquarters, Huntingdon.

 

The team, which consists of three mental health nurses from Cambridgeshire and Peterborough NHS Foundation Trust (CPFT), provides police officers with live clinical advice on the best way to help people in mental health crisis. 
 
Year-long evaluation commissioned by the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner has found that the service has reduced the time police officers and staff spend dealing with incidents involving people with suspected mental health issues, whilst at the same time improving their confidence and skills. The service has also meant that less people have been taken to A&E reducing pressure on emergency staff. 

Police officers have also reported better understanding of services available for people in mental health crisis across the county. 

 
In the first year, the team, which is based at the Force Control Room at Police Headquarters in Huntingdon, reviewed 10,715 incidents, 83% of which are known to CPFT for having existing mental health issues. 

 

This approach is part of a pioneering First Response Service run by Cambridgeshire and Peterborough NHS Foundation Trust which was recently awarded more than £3 million investment. The service is backed by a Mental Health Crisis Care Concordat Declaration signed by agencies to improve outcomes for people in mental health crisis at a local level.

   
Police and Crime Commissioner, Jason Ablewhite, said: “I am absolutely delighted to hear that the service has been so effective. While this is clearly only one part of the wider partnership response to improving the provision of support for people in suspected mental health crisis, it enables officers and staff, who are often the first point of contact, to improve the way they respond.  It is heartening to hear that vulnerable individuals in crisis are receiving the right care, in the right place, at the right time, when the police are the first point of contact.
 
“I continue to work with senior colleagues within the Constabulary and Clinical Commissioning Group to safeguard the dignity of those facing mental health problems, giving them the best chance of returning to full health. There is always more work to do but I am confident this service in particular is really making a difference.”
 
Julie Frake-Harris, Interim Director of Operation for CPFT, said: 
 
“Having our Integrated Mental Health Team working directly alongside officers from Cambridgeshire Police has proved highly effective over the last year. Frontline police officers often have to deal with incidents involving members of the public having a mental health crisis. But they now have a direct line to our staff who can advise on the most appropriate help in the quickest possible time.”
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Independent Sexual Violence Advocate Post 


(maternity leave cover)
CRCC is recruiting an Independent Sexual Violence Advocate (ISVA) to support and empower adult survivors of rape, sexual abuse and sexual violence. The ISVA will be part of a countywide ISVA team providing a pro-active service to adult survivors of sexual violence within and outside of the criminal justice system to: 

· support survivors using the service to access their rights

· support survivors using the service to access other services they may require

· risk assess and help survivors using the service keep safe

· monitor and keep survivors using the service informed of case progress

· provide support through the criminal justice system where appropriate

This post is a maternity leave cover from 4th September 2017 to 6th July 2018. 

· Hours: 26 hours per week (there may be occasional evening and weekend work)
· Location: Cambridge City

· Salary: £25,694  pro rata

Closing date for applications is Monday 31st July 5pm 2017.

Interviews will be held on Thursday 3rd August 2017 in Cambridge.

To get an application pack please email norah@cambridgerapecrisis.org.uk
 or telephone CRCC office on 01223 313551.

Increase in reported sexual offences on trains
Reported sexual offences on trains have more than doubled in the past five years, according to statistics obtained by BBC Radio 5 live following a freedom of information request from BBC Radio 5 live Breakfast to British Transport Police (BTP).

British Transport Police figures show 1,448 offences were reported in 2016-17, up from 650 in 2012-2013. The majority of the incidents recorded were sexual assaults on females aged 13 and above and the reports cover England, Scotland and Wales and include the London Underground.

Campaigners say the rise shows the importance of work done by authorities to encourage women to report incidents.  BTP have been running their ‘Report it to Stop it’ campaign and it was refreshed earlier this year so they are pleased that the campaign has increased the number of people that feel able to report assaults.
Rachel Krys, co-director of the End Violence Against Women Coalition, praised the effort BTP and train companies have put into campaigns to encourage victims to report abuse. She said the rise in reported offences does not suggest women are more at risk than a few years ago.

If you are a victim of a sexual offence on trains or the underground you can text BTP in confidence on 61016.
The Hollie Gazzard Trust have recently published their latest Gazette with articles including a 

feature on a survivor of domestic abuse who fled back to the UK from France, information about the Freedom Programme and an article on stalking with a section on the story about a Gloucestershire GP, Dr Ellie Aston, and her stalking by an ex patient.

Domestic homicides in the press
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A recent press release from West Yorkshire Police tells how a woman has been sentenced to 13 years for the murder of her partner in January this year.
On the evening of Friday 13 January, David Butterfield, 43, and his partner Michelle Spencer, 48, had an altercation at their home address of Shirley Terrace, in Gomersall. This resulted in Spencer attacking David with a knife, causing a single fatal stab wound to his chest.

Michelle Spencer initially tried to mislead the police and other emergency services by telling them David had been attacked on his way back from the local shop and collapsed on his return home. She then changed her story to claim it was a complete accident before eventually pleaded guilty to murder at Leeds Crown Court the day her trial had been due to commence on 7 June.

The police investigation uncovered a history of unreported violence which Spencer had inflicted on David and her previous partners.
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Joe Storey, 27, has been convicted of the brutal murder of his girlfriend Kerri McAuley after a night out with her in Norwich in January 2017. Judge Stephen Holt described it as one of the worst cases of domestic violence to come before the courts. He said he thought it could be considerably longer than 24 years before Storey would be eligible for parole.
Storey continued his manipulation with prison staff by convincing them that he was not required in court for the sentencing and claiming to be unwell during the trial but the jury took 45 minutes to unanimously find him guilty. During sentencing it was revealed that Storey had been jailed in the past for attacks on partners and on four occasions had breached restraining orders. One of them was imposed in October last year, preventing him from contacting Kerri.
Stalker guilty of killing former lover he drove to suicide

Domestic Homicide also covers cases where a victim has taken their own life due to domestic abuse, and in a legal first, a Staffordshire man pleaded guilty to manslaughter after his ex-girlfriend hanged herself in February this year.

Nicholas Allen began a relationship with Justene Reece in 2015 and soon became obsessed with finding the identities of two men she told him had raped her. Justene ended the relationship and, after months of harrassment, fled to a Women's Aid refuge but Allen continued to bombard her with calls, texts and threats even after she obtained a non-molestation order against him. After her death a diary describing her difficulty coping with Allen's campaign was found

Prosecutors said they had never come across a case where someone had been held liable for the suicide of their victim and it could now set a precedent.
First Coercive Control conviction in Bedfordshire
Just up the road in Biggleswade, a man has become the first person in Bedfordshire to be convicted of exercising coercive and controlling behaviour, following an investigation by the force’s Emerald team.
Ricky Pritchard, 34, of Potton Road, pleaded guilty to coercive and controlling behaviour and was sentenced at Luton Crown Court on June 21.
The judge handed him an 18-month stint behind bars, plus four months to run consecutively for breach of a restraining order, taking his time in jail to 22 months. He also received an indefinite restraining order, restricting his access to areas of the county, to further protect the victim.

Does everybody enjoy the summer holidays?
Girls are most at risk of Female Genital Mutilation FGM during the summer holidays and in some countries there is a "cutting season".  Oxford Against Cutting have created a film aimed at young people of secondary school age to raise awareness and encourage conversations about FGM called Are you Ready to Know?  https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QRBo9zHD5MI
The Peterborough and Cambridgeshire Local safeguarding Children Board Female Genital Mutilation resource pack is available by attending FGM training and the next date is 13th October http://www5.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/lscb/info/14/lscb_multi-agency_training/26/domestic_violence_child_sexual_exploitation_and_missing_children/4/
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New project working with young women in care

Against Violence and Abuse (AVA) has been awarded a grant by The Pilgrim Trust to work on a new project aimed at improving the support provided to young women in care who have experienced parental domestic violence, teenage relationship abuse, or sexual exploitation.

The project will work to ensure that so they can get the support they need earlier and reduce the risks of intersecting issues such as self harm, substance misuse, teenage pregnancy and trauma and will work with a group of young women in care and recent care leavers to develop the project. They will receive and awareness raising support programme around domestic and sexual violence and trauma. They will then co-create a thematic training programme for social workers, care home staff and foster carers as well as resources for young women in care.

If you are a social worker or foster carer and would like more information about this project please contact joanna.sharpen@avaproject.org.uk
More information is available at https://avaproject.org.uk/young-women-care/?mc_cid=b457efcef9&mc_eid=273e6b246c
Gender based violence and BME women’s mental health

In May, AVA held a seminar to explore the theme of gender-based violence and Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) women’s mental health. The event was part of a series of seminars as part of a improving access to refuges and accommodation for women facing multiple disadvantage. For this project AVA have been working with three specialist BME refuges whose staff identified a need to explore BME women’s experiences of mental ill health and of the mental health system. In particular in recognition that BME women’s needs and experiences are impacted by racism and discrimination. This event offered an opportunity to bring together around 30 BME women from the VAWG sector, particularly from BME VAWG specialist services to explore existing models, barriers, challenges, and solutions.

This summary brings together the key points from the seminar – it is not intended as a definitive guide but as a summary of the views and ideas put forward on that day.
Complex needs refuge opens

On Friday 16th June the North’s first complex needs recovery refuge Jane’s Place opened its doors. The Recovery Refuge is called Jane’s Place in memory of Jane Clough who was brutally killed by her ex-partner in 2010.

The Recovery Refuge, the first of its kind in the North offers safe and secure temporary accommodation for women and children at risk of domestic abuse, who have additional complex needs. Those complex needs may include mental or physical health, drug or alcohol use, self-harming, offending behaviours, sex working, grooming, trafficking, or a combination.

Women with complex needs are often unable to stay at communal refuges, as their high level needs can impact on other families in refuge. SafeNet recognise the increased vulnerability and risk of serious harm and homicide that women and children face when additional complex needs are present. The refuge will deliver in house domestic abuse support alongside drug, alcohol and mental health recovery programmes, supporting women and children’s recovery to take back control of their lives, and move forward positively.

“When all other doors have closed, at Jane’s Place we will keep our door open”

Jane’s parents John and Penny Clough, SafeNet Patrons commented: “It is a positive step. It is amazing that it has actually happened and that we have a complex needs refuge actually in Lancashire. People will be able to get support, care and safety where they could not get it before because of the complex needs issues”

 “It is incredibly emotive, and Jane would have absolutely applauded this.”

For more information please visit www.safenet.org.uk
Survey for all Health staff

The NHS England (Midlands and East Region) Safeguarding Programme is currently undertaking a survey to understand the ways in which children, young people and adults are safeguarded against domestic violence within the Healthcare system. This survey is open to all Healthcare professionals who work within the region. 

The survey is collect information to help inform future work in this area and closes on 31st July.

https://qualityhub.typeform.com/to/RHCwDP
Refuge for All project

We are excited to be involved in the Refuge for All project – a national project looking at support available to women with disabilities that experience domestic abuse.  Amanda is on the project board and attended the first meeting in London on 18th July.
The project is being led by Shaping Our Lives who are a User Led Organisation for people with disabilities and it is being funded by the tampon tax fund, and will last for two years.  The project is based on recommendations from Women’s Aid Making the Links report (2008) and plans to evaluate the findings in today’s context.  The Project Board consists of 5 survivors and Cambs & Peterborough DASV (Amanda Warburton).  The key aims of the project are:

· To deliver a best practice model at 2 pilot sites in London and Birmingham offering refuge and outreach support for women with disabilities, including mental health issues

· Raise awareness of barriers to seeking support and of support available

· Raise awareness of over-representation of disabled women amongst DA victims, but lower engagement

· Bring together specialist DA and disability organisations to share best practice

· Create a national website of resources for survivors and professionals

· Produce a final report with, if possible, a national best practice model

Look out for updates on the project in future Newsletters.
Cambridge City Council hosts ground-breaking 
Domestic Violence/Abuse Conference

Information taken from report by Councillor Ann Sinnott

A free-to-attend conference entitled ‘Coercive Control – the DNA of Domestic Abuse’ was hosted by Cambridge City Council on 22 June at the Guildhall, with a crèche staffed by the City Council’s Children and Young People's Participation Service (ChYpPS).  170 attended.  Antoinette Jackson, Chief Executive of Cambridge City Council, opened the event and welcomed attendees.  

Tackling Domestic Violence/Abuse is a strategic priority for Cambridge City Council, and the Council’s White Ribbon Status was also recently again renewed in recognition of the work the council is doing to tackle the issue.  As a member of the ruling group and lead councillor on domestic violence/abuse, it gives me great pride to be part of a council that takes this issue seriously.

Thanks must be extended to Cambridge Live Trust, who provided additional space free of charge and did their utmost to support and ensure that the conference ran smoothly.  

The other person that must be thanked is Louise Walker.  As part of Cambridge City Council’s Safer Communities Team, Louise provides support on our DV/A work – and she is truly invaluable!

As well as domestic abuse Survivors and members of the general public, representatives attended from Cambridge City Council, Cambridgeshire County Council, Peterborough City Council, South Cambridgeshire District Council, Cambridge Housing Association, Anglia Ruskin University, Cambridge University, University College London, local Church, Sixth Form College,  Cambridge Women’s Aid, Cambridge Rape Crisis, Cambridge Soroptimists, Cambridgeshire Constabulary, Probation, NHS, CPFT, Digital Trust and individuals with relevant research interests including Dr Emma Bond, Dr Eleanor O’Gorman and Dr Halliki Voolma.

Joanne Beverley travelled from Barnsley in Yorkshire.  Joanne’s sister Natalie Hemming was the victim of a domestic homicide, which was the subject of a recent Channel 4 documentary Catching a Killer - The search for Natalie Hemming.  ‘I’m so glad’, said Joanne, ‘to see a local authority taking a lead in promoting the laws around Coercive control.  It’s been wonderful to be among so many people who really care about the issue.’ As a result of the conference, Joanne and the White Ribbon Campaign, geographically based near each other, have been connected.
A range of guest speakers provided perspectives from Survivors of domestic abuse, the Police and from Academia, including Professor Emeritus Evan Stark whose award-winning book,  ‘Coercive Control- How Men Entrap Women in Personal Life’ (Oxford, 2007),  was an important basis for the new offence of Coercive Control in England and Wales.

Two Speakers were themselves survivors of their coercively controlling husbands.  More than 50 survivors were present.  Some were very new to refuge and barely embarked on the path to full realisation and recovery.  It was heart-warming to hear reports about those women: that they repeatedly cried out and/or muttered “he said that”, or “he did that”, all the while getting angrier and angrier as they began to realise just what had been done to them and that they were not to blame.
There was coverage from Heart Radio and BBC Radio Cambridgeshire and fantastic feedback from attendees.
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